Diaspora conference attracts top international researchers and professionals

Ola Ogunyemi reports on a ground-breaking international symposium which focused on the media of diaspora

Professor Lord Patel of Bradford, OBE, has urged academics to think of diaspora essentially in terms of communities, rights and inclusion. He was speaking at the inaugural Journalism of Diaspora Symposium hosted by Lincoln School of Journalism’s Media of Diaspora Research Group (MDRG) on 10 September 2010. 
The symposium brought together members of the MDRG based in the UK, Western and Eastern Europe, USA and Africa to exchange ideas and research findings in a thought-provoking atmosphere. According to the symposium’s convener, Dr Ola Ogunyemi, its purpose was to understand how the diaspora both impacted on and was represented in media (both mainstream and alternative) around the world.

The afternoon’s keynote speaker, Professor Chris Atton, of Napier University, explained the opportunities for research in diaspora journalism. Papers covered areas such as diasporic journalism, production, audience and ethics. Florian Zollmann, a PhD student at the University of Lincoln, argued that the corporate media system disabled democratic participation by failing to provide a diverse range of opinions in its reporting. Calling for a media reform movement, he said: “A reshaped media landscape could enlarge alternative, ethnic and minority media and provide multiple opportunities for the journalism of diaspora.”

One roundtable session explored the perspectives of practitioners and academics. They included Barnie Choudhury, who joined the University of Lincoln full-time from the BBC in September, Alistair Soyode, CEO of Bright Entertainment Television on BSkyB channel 184, Prof. Idowu Sobowale of Covenant University, Nigeria, and Ms Siobhan Mullen, of Birmingham City University. 
The main concern for practitioners was the sustainability of media of diaspora in the present economic climate. Mr Soyode noted that his television station was caught between shrinking advertising revenues and the regulations relating to product placement in Ofcom’s codes. These stated that “products and services must not be promoted in programmes” and “no undue prominence may be given in any programme to a product or service”. However, Mr Soyode claimed that the new directive by the Audiovisual Media Services (AVMS) “aimed at liberalising television regulation” by allowing product placement in certain types of programme including drama, light entertainment and sports programmes could improve the situation.
Dr David Young, of the university’s research office, noted a number of funding opportunities through European and UK-based bodies such as research councils, charities and trusts. The symposium ended with a commitment amongst participants to publish an edited book based on the papers and to organise a rotational bi-annual symposium. Participants from Germany, Austria and Nigeria have expressed an interest in hosting future conferences. 

